SELECTBOARD MEETING
MINUTES
June 12th, 2023

I. OPEN MEETING-  Chairman Mark Bullard opened the June 12th, 2023, Selectboard meeting at 6:00 PM.  Those presents include Al Buckley, Mark Bullard, Michael Daley, Zachary Brown, Gordon “Tom” Trammell, and Richard Thibeault. 
II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES- May 30th, 2023-  Meeting minutes for the May 15th, 2023, meeting were distributed and reviewed by board members prior to the meeting.  Mike made a motion to approve the May 30th, 2023, meeting minutes as written, and Al seconded.  Chairman Bullard asked if there was any discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative. 
III. ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO AGENDA-  Zach made two additions to the agenda.  The first is a use of facilities application from the Canaan Rec Park for the use of Fletcher Park.  The second is a memo written by Noreen Labrecque referencing personnel matters.  
IV. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT – No public was present to comment.  No action was taken. 
V. REPORT FROM HIGHWAY – 
a. Old County Road-  Richard reported that the work had been completed on Old County Road and is pleased with the outcome.  He was able to stone more of the ditch than expected which will help to divert water from the road, preventing future washouts.  Property owners on Old County Road are happy with the work.  A discussion started on gating the road to reduce traffic in the Spring.  The Selectboard will continue to discuss the option of gating the road during times of extreme wetness.  

b. Hudson Road-  Richard reported that Hudson Road had received more gravel, and he plans to dig out the ditches on the road to help water flow. 

c. Grader Repairs-  Richard reported that he experienced issues with the grader’s transmission on his way back to Town from Old County Road.  He had a mechanic look at the grader, who was able to fix it.  The grader is back in operation.

d. Grading-  Richard reported that he recently graded Penn Road after it finally dried out after the Winter runoff.  Richard has also added gravel and graded Kemp Hill Road and Fund Road, where he had to place stones to make the road passable. 
VI. REPORT FROM WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT –
a. LED Lights at the Treatment Plant-  Zach reported that Rodney Smith finished the installation of the LED lights and is looking forward to seeing the next electric bill.  Once he receives the bill from Rodney, he will apply for the 75% rebate credit.  He reported that the change had significantly decreased the library’s monthly bill.  
b. Waxing the Treatment Plant Floors-  Zach reported that Jim and he had been working with Brian Irish at Swish to get the supplies to complete the waxing.  Jim would like to get it done as soon as possible but is waiting on quotes and invoices from Swish.  Zach said he would call Brian to see what the hold-up was.  

VII.  SOLID WASTE –
a. Stump Dump Attendant-  Zach reported that the Town had received one application and one inquiry on the Stump Dump attendant job.  The board discussed the candidates and decided to hold off until more information was obtained.   The board will make a few changes to the Stump Dump, including adding a shed/workspace for the attendant to sit in and a portable toilet.  The board has decided to add mowing and trimming of the yard to the attendant’s job description.  Zach will work on creating a job description for the position.
VIII.  NEW BUSINESS – 

a. National Grid Soil Testing- Site Permissions-  National Grid has contacted the Town to gain permission to conduct soil testing on Town properties.  The vast majority of the testing will be conducted in the State’s right of way and will not affect Town owned land beyond this ROW.  However, they are asking permission for all properties along the proposed route if they need to go beyond that ROW.  The soil testing will be conducted on or near the Alice Hunt Cemetery, Rec Park, Treatment Plant, Stump Dump, and the two South Canaan Cemeteries.   Al made a motion to grant permission for National Grid or their agent to conduct soil testing on the six proposed properties.  Mike seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard called for discussion; seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Zach will let National Grid know of the decision.  
b. Dash Grant for the Village Cemetery-  Al reported that the work to upgrade the sign at the Village Cemetery is still underway.   He has contacted Diana Rancourt to help him apply for a dash grant through the New Hampshire Charitable Foundation.  The grant would go to pay for the granite columns Al has a quote for, which totals $1,100.  The board had no comments, and Al said he would keep the other board members updated. 
c. Grand List Certification Pages-  The Selectboard signed the Grand List certification page. 

d. Septage Billing-  Zach reported to the board that after reviewing Canaan’s Ordinance Regulating the Disposal of Sewage and the Use of the Public Sewage System in the Town of Canaan, he noticed that there was no verbiage regulating the $50 septage fee.  Zach presented an amendment to this ordinance that would regulate this billing.  The amendment to Article X of this ordinance reads, “The owner of said private Sewage system should be subject to an annual fee, (Septage Fee), set forth by the Commissioners.  If an owner has multiple private Sewage systems on their property, they will be billed for each.  The number of private Sewage systems will be determined by the lister cards.  This annual fee will be billed during the first week in August and will be due on the first day in October of every year.  This fee will be used to maintain and improve the Treatment Plant of which private Sewage systems may be emptied into by an approved Septic Sewage Hauler.”  Al made a motion to accept this amendment as written.  Mike seconded this motion.   Chairman Bullard asked for discussion, but seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative, and the Selectboard adopted the amendment, barring a petition that disagreed with the amendment. 
e. Streetlight at 123 Ethan Allen Drive-  Zach told the board that Vermont Electric returned his calls and said the power could be shut off at the transformer.  There will be a $250 tripping fee attached to this.  Vermont Electric said that once they receive confirmation from the Selectboard, they will go ahead and contact Rodney Smith directly.    Rodney will also be sending Zach a quote for the work.  The board wondered if Rodney could place a shut-off switch near the transformer that would control the streetlights.  Zach said he would reach out.   The board was in agreement and asked Zach to proceed. 
f. Zoning Board-  Tom thanked the board for the opportunity to be the zoning administrator but regretfully resigned from the position, referencing health issues.  He will work with the Zoning Board Chair, Cheryl, to set up meetings for the last few straggling permits and process any other permits he has.  

g. Use of Facilities Application- Fletcher Park- Canaan Rec Park and Canaan Naturally Connected -  Zach presented the board with an application from Diana Rancourt on behalf of the Canaan Rec Park and Canaan Naturally Connected.  They would like to host another flea market event on August 26th, 2023, in Fletcher Park.  A motion was made by Mike to accept the application.  Al seconded this motion.  Chairman Bullard asked for discussion, but seeing none, he called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.
h. The board reviewed Noreen’s memo referencing personnel matters; a response will be given directly to Noreen.   
IX. OLD BUSINESS –  No action/discussion was taken. 
X. OTHER BUSINESS – No action/discussion was taken.
XI. EXECUTIVE SESSION – No action/discussion was taken.
XII. SORT MAIL/SIGN WARRANT – Warrant 12-23 for $72,038.89 was signed and executed by the board. 
XIII. ADJOURN MEETING-  Mike motioned for the meeting to be adjourned, and Al seconded.  Chairman Bullard called for a vote.  The motion passed unanimously in the affirmative.  Chairman Bullard adjourned the meeting at 7:20 PM. 
